
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, December 1st, 2015.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member




Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 

Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member

Peter Daly, Board Member 

Jim Creighton, Board Member 

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney
 



Michael Preziosi, Deputy Director, DOTS



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA:
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we will have one change to the agenda.  We are going to remove the application of Mongoose which is Abee Rose, per the applicant.  Mr. Daly, can I have a motion to…
Mr. Peter Daly stated I move that we remove the agenda item for PB 4-14 Mongoose Inc. and move it to January.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF NOVEMBER 5, 2015:
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we will not be adopting the minutes of November 5th tonight.  We will do that at our next meeting in January.  There is a page that is missing so we will have to get that page and then look at it and then adopt it.  Next month will be the adoption of the minutes of November 5 and probably tonight’s meeting as well.


*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:

PB 5-08      a.
Letter dated November 9, 2015 from Percy and Barbara Montes requesting the 14th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Radio Estates Subdivision located at the end of Radio Terrace.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked has there been any other discussion regarding the number of extensions here?
Ms. Loretta Taylor responded we did have some discussion and what I think we’re going to probably, if it’s okay with the board, give them, as we discussed at the work session, give them their extension but we will have them talk with staff about some way in which we can perhaps resolve this because this can’t go on forever.  You haven’t talked to them at all?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no, other than a couple of weeks ago we had some emails and some phone calls but we haven’t talked to them…

Mr. Robert Foley asked prior to the work session?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded prior to the work session then we discussed it at the work session and then I haven’t had discussions with them since then.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair I’ll move that we adopt Resolution #20-15 granting the 14th 90-day time extension.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just on the question, we will meet with the applicants.  We’ve had some discussions about some ideas to change this up a little bit.  We may report – I don’t know whether we report back next month or wait until the three months are up when they come back for their next time extension.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated probably better to get it over with, report next time and then it’ll be off the agenda.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 2-13      b.
Letter dated November 12, 2015 from Dan Ciarcia, P.E. to update the Planning Board on site conditions at the Earthcon Garden Supply Center located at 2279 Crompond Road (Route 202) as required by Planning Board Resolution 10-15.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we receive and file the letter from Earthcon.
Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just on the question, as we discussed at the work session, the rock pile has been removed, more or less, and then whatever remaining rock has been put in the bins.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 1-13    c.
Memo dated November 13, 2015 from Ken Hoch, Code Enforcement Division, a memo dated November 16, 2015 from Holly Haight, Fire Inspector and a letter dated November 16, 2015 from David Steinmetz, Esq. as required by Condition #2 of Planning Board Resolution 11-13 to provide an update to the Planning Board on the operation of the site and any substantial code violations for Yeshiva Ohr Hameir located at 141 Furnace Woods Road.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we do have all of those pieces in our little packet and apparently everything is pretty much in order.  Can I get from Mr. Foley…
Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion Madame Chairwoman to receive and file.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you very much.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


d.
Adopt the 2016 Planning Board meeting schedule.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can I have a motion from, whomever, to adopt the 2016 Planning Board meeting schedule?  I believe at the work session we agreed on the date.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt the 2016 Planning Board meeting schedule.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated for the record, the next meeting will be Tuesday, January 5th at 7 and because of the holidays, the work session will like the old days, it will begin an hour before the meeting so it will be starting at 6 o’clock so there won’t be a separate work session that month.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well there won’t be a separate work session date.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

6. 
PUBLIC HEARINGS (ADJOURNED)

PB 1-14      a.
Public Hearing: Application of Hudson National Golf Club for Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit for a Country Club and for Wetland, Steep Slope and Tree Removal Permits for a private golf driving range and teaching facility located on an approximately 19.4 acre parcel of property located north of the existing Hudson National Golf Club, south of Hollis Lane, as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan, Hudson National Golf Course Driving Range and Teaching Facility” prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. latest revision dated November 10, 2015.

Mr. Bob Davis stated good evening.  I’m Bob Davis, attorney for Hudson National.  Mr. Mastromonaco our engineer is with me tonight as well.  You’ll recall we last met with the board on October 6th and at that time we decided we wouldn’t come to the November meeting, we’d take the time in the interim to work on detailed plans, to meet with staff about those which we did on October 28th and then we undertook after that to put the more detailed plans together because we had arrived at a satisfactory overall concept with the board.  We’ve been meeting with you since last December on that.  Mr. Mastromonaco, for this meeting did submit his plans including the substantive aspects of his storm water report and of course he’ll be working a little further with staff to bring things to fruition.  In our view, the plans are essentially complete at this point but subject, as always, to further staff comment.  As we discussed at the last meeting, we would hope that we would be able to close the public hearing tonight that took place already at the September and October meetings.  You may recall that only a few people came to the September meeting from Hollis Lane.  They had very few comments.  They just wanted to make sure there wasn’t going to be access from Hollis Lane.  Of course, the only person who appeared in October was Mr. Buckhout and we’ve incorporated a number of his comments via staff into the Wetlands Mitigation Plan.  There’s really been no public opposition to speak of to this application.  It really doesn’t affect anyone else so we would then hope that we could close the public hearing tonight if there’s no further questions and then perhaps with the recommendation of staff, perhaps the board could direct the staff to prepare a draft Resolution for its consideration at the January meeting.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think, based on what we’ve discussed previously, the board, we would be prepared to close the public hearing this evening but – and we can ask staff to perhaps draft that Resolution for January but we’re not sure that they can get it done.  I believe there’s some issues or some questions that they still have for you.  I think that’s what…

Mr. Bob Davis stated we would hope – I know that Mr. Preziosi will speak to it but he’s been reviewing the plans so whatever questions arise, of course we’ll interact with him, Mr. Mastromonaco will and we’ll try to bring those to fruition certainly prior to the next meeting.  As far as I know, at least, there’s nothing of great significance, but as always, whoever looks at a plan sees the need to put some more detail there and we’re very happy to comply with whatever’s requested.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated I was able to review the plans in more detail.  I’ve sent out a review memorandum about an hour ago to Mr. Mastromonaco and Mr. Davis.  We’re at the point now where we’re just going to be going back and forth on revisions to the site plan, details and the such.  At this point, we have enough detail to close the public hearing and we will be working with them for the next few months to finalize the plans and the required details. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one thing we could do, if you’re so inclined, is you could put it on the next agenda for a Resolution, that’s where it would reside and then depending on how our meetings go and how comfortable we are, worst case scenario it gets held over to next month but it would still be set up and we’ll have a Resolution ready and that’s where it will reside on the agenda in case something goes wrong in the next couple of weeks then it will at least be held over to the next meeting.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked what are the changes between last time and this time though?  I wasn’t at the work session so I’m not sure…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded the main thing Mike said, there’s a 5-page memo.  It doesn’t matter how long it is.  The memo just came out, as Mike said, an hour ago and a lot of them are details; real specific engineering details which we’ve talked about with projects like Hanover and Pondview where a lot of time is spent talking about the plan at more of a conceptual level and then Mike is really looking for real details about culverts and pipe sizes and a variety of things that need to be incorporated into the drawings but the main issues with respect to the trees and the wetlands have been what’s been going on so long for the past 9 months or so. 

Mr. Bob Davis stated we’ve made no changes since we were last before you.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked oh you didn’t?

Mr. Bob Davis responded none whatsoever.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but I thought you said you incorporated some of what Mr. Buckhout had raised.

Mr. Bob Davis responded I guess the only thing we did was on the wetlands mitigation plan, Chris and Mike can correct if they have something else, but he had asked that we make a substantial amount of our plantings plugs rather than seeds which we provided in Mr. Moreno’s plans and also he wanted deer fencing around the new planting so we’ve added that to the plan.  Those were the two things. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded okay.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re clear on the fact that we’re going to ask for a motion to close the public hearing tonight and direct staff to prepare a Resolution provided that all of the specific details that they need answered are answered by the time of our January meeting so they can have the Resolution ready, if they’re ready to go forward with that, if not then we could have the Resolution ready for our February meeting.

Mr. Bob Davis stated I think we understand what Mr. Kehoe said was that staff will undertake to prepare the Resolution but if there’s still some more details as of January we understand that it would be continued over until February.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked are there any comments from the public?

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody here who wants to comment on this application?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair I’ll move that we close the public hearing and we direct staff to prepare a Resolution for the January meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Bob Davis stated thank you very much.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’re welcome.

PB 14-13    b.
Public Hearing: Application of Acadia Cortlandt Crossing, LLC for Site Development Plan approval and for  Wetland, Tree Removal and Steep Slope Permits for a 130,000 sq. ft. shopping center for property located at 3144 East Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a 21 page set of drawings entitled “Cortlandt Crossing”  prepared by Divney, Tung & Schwalbe, LLP latest revision dated October 1, 2015 with the Conceptual Landscape Plans Sheets SP 4.1- S.P 4.4 having a latest revision date of November 12, 2015.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good evening.

Mr. Matt Steinberg stated good evening.  Thank you Madame Chair person, members of the board.  My name is Matt Steinberg with the firm of Divney, Tung & Schwalbe.  We’re the planners, landscape architects and civil engineers for this project.  We last presented before this board, at its October meeting.  There were a number of comments and I’ll briefly go through those and our responses which was submitted to the board.  This first slide that’s up there shows the conceptual plan which has been reviewed by this board.  What’s been added, based on the Planning Board’s comments is revision for a 6-foot high chain linked fence which would run from the rear of the property from 5 Lucs Lane to the rear of the property at 6 Lucs Lane.  It would continue all the way across.  We didn’t do it just at the end of the cul-de-sac.  We kept it going beyond the property so that if it’s to preclude any pedestrian activity from Lucs Lane which rose as a concern of the board and this would be field located.  The idea would be to not take down any trees that we don’t need to take down.  We would locate in the field, it would probably meander a little bit in order to get around any substantial trees and keep that screening.  There was a comment made by Mr. Preziosi, your town engineer, who asked for a more detailed planting plan for the berm.  We’ve added those details on the plans that we submitted to the board.  It’s highlighted in red, you can’t see it but obviously the town staff will review it.  It details and corresponds to the landscape plan which now tags each of the trees on that berm.  Specifically, we were also asked to upsize those trees.  Our landscape architects have looked at the trees that we are proposing.  On the top of the berm it would consist of a combination of spruce and pine trees.  They’ve been selected based on their growth rate.  We’ve selected both moderate and fast growing trees.  The moderate growth spruce trees are about 12 to 24 inches per year and the pines that have been selected grow about 24 inches per year.  There’s also a number of shade trees which fill in the balance on the edges of the berm.  These also consist of moderate to fast-growing trees that grow either from 13 to 24 inches per year, or as the red oak that’s been selected, about 24 inches per year.  There was also some concerns about the visual renderings that we had provided.  What’s up there now is the original rendering that had been entered into the FEIS that this board had reviewed.  There was concerns about just too much of a green mass and not as well thought out. We went back with our landscape architects to try to better show that rendering based on what the plan, what our landscape architects had envisioned for the plan view.  The image on top is the same image as before but with a landscape plan shown more accurately with pictures of the actual material types that we had envisioned in that area.  This is another shot – this is just a little bit further to the east, same looking into the site from Cortlandt Boulevard but you can see the mix of – there’s still adequate screening of cars that would be parked along the parking lot facing Cortlandt Boulevard but the landscape treatment along the pedestrian path would have a little bit more variety than was previously shown.  There was a concern about the façade of the western most building.  I didn’t bring the original one but if you recall it was almost a white mass.  There was some texture but it was hard to pick up and that was a concern, so the architects went back in and addressed that to reflect what the rest of the center had as far as brick detailing, the horizontal break up lines and then sort of the mass at the top.  This view also shows the proposed sidewalk which would now continue all the way to the western most property line.  It would form a continuous sidewalk from property line to property line.  This was mentioned actually by a few agencies.  It was brought up by this board, the Westchester County Planning Board and New York State DOT as well.  These are our New York State DOT working plans.  We are currently in the New York State DOT Highway Work permit process.  Even though it didn’t show up on the site plans yet, we are in this area where we’re heading with some agencies and we are with others.  This starts to show that the sidewalk would continue from the western most all the way to the main entrance and then continues along the frontage of Cortlandt Boulevard and then all the way to the eastern most boundary so that, at least in front of our site where we can control it, we put a sidewalk the entire length.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked we received tonight a copy of the Westchester Planning Board comments and their comment #3 about pedestrian connectivity, recommended sidewalks all along the site driveways.  Has this been addressed here?

Mr. Matt Steinberg responded so this addresses the comment where we’ve now extended the sidewalk end to end.  It doesn’t address their complete comment about having the sidewalk along the entrances.  This was partly due to just the grading along those entrances.  Instead, what we’ve done, if you go to the next slide Chris, you can see there’s that little – right there – so instead of having an entrance that somebody would walk alongside the cars, the idea would be that they would walk along the frontage and then enter the site essentially in the middle of the block and then they would be able to follow sidewalks along the freestanding retail building and through the parking lot to the main center.  Of course, our sidewalks now continue, which I believe we presented the last time, continue all the way to the back to the stream.  It doesn’t completely respond to what they wanted but I think we’ve gone over that before with this board and the reasons for that.  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated okay, thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we did discuss this at our work session and we are going to close the public hearing tonight if we don’t have serious issues.  We would ask that the staff prepare a Resolution for you for January.  Are there any issues that you want to discuss?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I think Mr. Esposito is here, he may want to comment.  I know that you haven’t closed the hearing yet but if the hearing is closed, all it would be is that you would be closed and then the Town Board has either one meeting or two meetings where they have to do a finding statement and close out the SEQRA process, then it will come back to you and it is not time-limited.  You’re not operating under the 62 day clock because they haven’t adopted findings yet is my understanding.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated that is correct and Mr. Klarl will confirm that as well.  The clock doesn’t start to run until the SEQRA findings are adopted.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we can wait.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the hearing would be closed and then it may come back to you in February or March or April.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated what your board could do, I believe, is at least authorize staff to prepare the Resolution so it’s ready so whenever the Town Board does adopt the findings we’re at least teed up and ready to come back.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and the Town Board’s also going to be adopting some sort of Resolution over the course of the next month or two.  I’ll be working on getting all the facts together with the finding statement and yes, I can start working on a Resolution but you won’t see it, I don’t think, until February or March.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated sometime early next year.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you think February or March, okay.  

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked anybody here who wishes to speak on this particular application?

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated yes I’m back again.  Just one quick question; if you could bring up that slide with the fence proposal.  Just a little more clarification: where is that going to be?  Will we, Lucs Lane, be looking at a fence now?

Mr. Robert Foley responded no.  

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated I understand the reason why we’re putting the fence because we have that meadow there and we want to keep the riff raff’s out of the residential area, that’s what we spoke about last time but where’s that…

Mr. Robert Foley stated we thought of the fence because we were thinking of the integrity of your neighborhood and not to keep you out necessarily but not to make your quiet cul-de-sac a parking area for people who want to cut through the wooded area.  We hope you’re happy about that.

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated I understand that…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated but the answer for sighting…

Mr. Dominic Esposito asked but my question is where is it going to be located?

Mr. Jim Creighton responded I believe it was sighted behind some trees so it won’t be the first thing you see but I would imagine the trees aren’t going to be dense enough for you not to see the fence. 

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated we’ve afforded the applicant some latitude as far as field staking it, in the field so it’s going to wrap around some trees, not going to necessarily be a straight line through.  It’ll wrap around some of the trees so that it meanders and saves as much of the vegetation as possible.  You will see portions of the fence but it won’t be completely visible.
Mr. Dominic Esposito stated so I submit this, I don’t want to see a chain linked fence.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is black vinyl coated.  You usually cannot see that.  People use that all the time.  It’s very difficult to just look out.  It’s not like the silver chain link kind of fence.  It usually is something that is not that clearly visible.

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated so we had the discussion about the meadow.  Why are we still going on the fact that we have this meadow there?

Mr. Jim Creighton stated there’s no meadow.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded there’s no meadow anymore.

Mr. Dominic Esposito asked it is gone right now?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded it’s gone.

Mr. Jim Creighton responded yes.

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated I didn’t see that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated this was the area of the open meadow and now it has been filled, not completely filled in like this area over here, it’s hard to see, but it has now been planted with trees so it is not a meadow.

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated I did not recognize that in the rendering.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated there still is a bit of an open area on the western part of the property but not over by your area.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated this is the area here – this area that used to be all grass.  It was treed and then it was turned into a meadow and now it’s been turned back into trees.  It’s not an open meadow where people are going to be playing.

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated I don’t know – I recently got some information that across from Baker Street where we have that soda distributor that the plan was to move it or whatever, now it’s been bought out by Acadia and they have some kind of agreement with the owner of the, I don’t know what you want to call them, those little buildings there that people live in…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that’s a project pending before this board called Pondview.

Mr. Dominic Esposito asked so my question is this: so we know that – I’m going to go back to the existing traffic issue, by the way there was another serious accident this weekend, right there, at that spot.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I gave staff an article about what you’re talking about.

Mr. Dominic Esposito asked I’m sorry?

Mr. Robert Foley responded the accident on Route 6 and Baker, I submitted it…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it was in the newspaper.  Mr. Foley copied it for us.

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated great.  Thank you Mr. Foley.  We’re not only compounding it with this project but we’re also going to increase it with the other project.  I say, while we’re planning this, we cannot plan in a bubble.  What I mean by a bubble is planning only for this building; what it’s going to look like, changing the façade, putting more trees, remove some trees but we need to expand that a little bit and we need to see that this is not the only project that’s pending.  There’s also another project that’s going on that’s going to increase the volume in this area and mind you there’s only one lane going up and one lane coming down.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but Pondview project is going to replace what’s already there which is already 56 residential buildings with 56…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated they’re different types of units but there are 56 units there and there are going to be 56…

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated they’re condos, 56 units, at least 56 more vehicles right?
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated there’s already 56 there and it’s going to be replaced with 56 but different sizes but we will address the traffic issue as we assess that for sure, that will be part of it, but just so you know it’s not just 56 new that’s going in there.

Mr. Dominic Esposito asked why address it when we’re looking at that and no…
Mr. Jim Creighton responded it’s been addressed already.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it’s been addressed already.  The traffic study encompassed all of the projects in the area, in addition to specifically understanding exactly what was happening at Pondview and what’s proposed to happen at the Cortlandt Crossing site.  As always, we don’t have our traffic consultant here who could better explain it than me but they do background growth, they talk to my department, they talk to Yorktown, they talk to Peekskill.  They get all of the projects that are pending before those boards.  They take it all into account.  They don’t look at these projects in a vacuum.  So the traffic that would be generated by a different type of unit at Pondview was taken into account in the traffic study which leads to the size and length of the turning lanes and acceleration lanes and deceleration lanes, the need for the new signal at Baker Street, the idea to tie the signals together so they work as one.  All of that stuff is what has grown out of the traffic study which takes into account all of these properties.

Mr. Dominic Esposito asked are we talking about the same traffic study that was done a while back that the gentleman was actually at the meeting here and explained – and went over – because if that’s the same traffic study and it was aware then that Pondview is going to occur, it was never brought up by anyone during this Planning when we were planning on the Acadia project right here.  I think that’s not right because that should have been…

Mr. Robert Foley stated I think it was brought up and I know what you’re saying about the problems on that Route 6, has been there for years and need to mitigate.  What’s happening at the Pondview; there will be mitigation.  As Chris has said, there will be some additional turn lane in.  It won’t be as dangerous as it is now.  In other words, there will be a controlled intersection at Baker, another way to get to that intersection.  They won’t be coming right out onto Route 6 unless it’s a right turn out and a right turn in; no crossing over the road.  That will all be controlled with curbing and a longer lane, I believe, on the right to get into this new development.  I know what you’re saying.  I avoid that hill but it will be an overall improvement to what’s there now.

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated the way I see it is you can make any variation that you want to that one road but you still have one lane with many veins coming into it and so all that does is bring more traffic into that one road, that one lane.  I don’t see it.  I just don’t see it.  You’re going to increase traffic no matter what.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated not to belabor the point because we’re here to talk about the site plan.  We’re not here to talk about traffic.  We have no power to talk about traffic regarding this but the Pondview – just to answer your question about Pondview that was already before this board and they had an initial approval, or there was action taken in 2011.  That wouldn’t go forward unless what you’re seeing now was happening, the actual safety and traffic enhancements that happened at Baker including removing of the Beer & Soda distributor.  Now that it looks like that’s happening they’re able to come forward but all of the work that was done by Acadia and the others around there took that as a given because they had their approvals in place so no planning, no traffic studies were done without looking at that.  It was done, but again, for purposes of this public hearing, totally beyond our scope right now.

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated I understand that but you just made my point because they weren’t allowed to do that earlier, before, unless Acadia came in and did their part so it just sounds to me like hand shaking is going on behind the table, but we’ll put that to the side for right now and I think we will understand that because one project won’t go forward unless the other project goes forward and so it’s like “wow, you know what?  It’ll benefit me if we let this one go forward because then we’ll have this one.”  I think you see my point.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but, you know, part of good planning is to make sure as often as possible that things are done with some recognition for what it is you just pointed out what is to come.  You can’t necessarily deny approvals simply because you know that there’s going to be confusion and traffic and congestion or whatever, what you try to do is get the various applications to work in a similar mindset about what the problems potentially are and work to resolve them across the board.

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated I understand that and I agree with you but I haven’t heard anything yet about…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but Route 6 is Route 6, you know that.  What are we going to do?  It’s going to be Route 6. 

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated it is, but what you can do is you can minimize the danger to the pedestrians.  You can minimize the danger to the public and by increasing – I’m sorry Mr. Foley, I don’t mean to interrupt you but by increasing and making another mall right next door to one mall then putting another mall right next to that one, then putting Smash Burger and putting this other thing over there, moving Geis next door and you have all these other problems over there, you’re increasing the danger to the public.  Mr. Foley, I’m sorry.

Mr. Robert Foley stated one of the things about Pondview, I’m bringing it up again, that we considered was the way it was presented and approved.  It was called Workforce Housing, not large condos with two or three bedrooms and two or three cars; one or two bedrooms, maybe one car.  It was adjacent, a walkthrough to a shopping center that maybe they could walk to shop if it’s a stay-at-home mom with a baby can walk and not get into a car and come back on Route 6 and go in.  All of that was looked at and that’s why it seemed to be the best fit for there.  It wasn’t just an overall condo project with all kinds of cars.  There is mitigation on 6 and it’s an improvement of the hodge podge that’s there now, willy-nilly coming in-and-out, dangerous.  A little more controlled and that’s all we can do.
Mr. Dominic Esposito stated it’s 400 feet that’s commercial.  The 400 feet can be renovated and made to look beautiful any way you want it to look.  You don’t have to go into the residential portion of it.  You guys know what my point is on that, what my view is on that.  I don’t agree with going into the residential portion of the property just so that someone can make money.  That’s all that is.  You can still do what you want to do and not go into the residential portion of it.  We can plan for that and say “look 400 feet, that’s what you purchased.”  I bought a Dodge, I didn’t buy a Ferrari then I go back to the dealer and say “look, I want to change this now to a Ferrari but I’m not going to give you any more money just because.”  I don’t agree with the fact, and I’m sure you guys know this already, changing the residential portion into commercial just to facilitate someone making a bigger building for whatever, more stores where we have a lot of vacant stores around here already.  Of course, then the traffic issue comes into play.  I don’t want to bring that up but that also comes into play.  Again, reconsider. Think about it please not going into the residential portion of the property. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated it wasn’t within our purview but we understand what you’re saying.

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated well no, it kind of is because you can plan and say “look, make the building smaller.  I plan to make your building smaller.”  We can do it that way too.  That’s just what I feel.  One other last question: the Town Board meeting, is that going to be open to the public?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded all of their meetings are, yes.

Mr. Dominic Esposito asked so we’ll be able to comment?  Because a lot of the times when I come up here it’s “oh, you’ve got to go see the Town Board.  We don’t answer those questions.”  So I just want to make sure…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you already know that.

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated I do but I just want to make sure that the next meeting is so that we can comment.  That’s what I’m asking.  Happy Thanksgiving.  Enjoy your Holidays.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.  You too.

Mr. Dominic Esposito stated thank you.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one thing for Matt with respect to the site plan, and it’s a real particular site plan issue that we worked out is for the outbuildings it seems like only one of them shows a location for a garbage enclosure and I kept forgetting to bring that up.  It seems to me that, not the main building, but the four outbuildings, it seems to me only one of them has an area for a garbage enclosure.  That’s something we’ll have to look at because I assume each of them might need one.

Mr. Matt Steinberg responded right, and actually right now we’re showing next to the western most building, it’s kind of tucked in along the parking just sort of to the north of that, but we can…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated three in the middle of the parking lot, correct me if I’m wrong, it seems like you only have it located at one.

Mr. Matt Steinberg responded yes, and we can…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated maybe that’s all you need.  That’s just something we can discuss.

Mr. Matt Steinberg stated right, and part of it has to do with the different types of tenants that are going to be there whether or not they’ll pull their garbage out to an enclosed room or if they’ll need a separate dumpster and we’ll have to work out those details as the tenants identify themselves.

Mr. Robert Foley asked can I ask Matt: Tom brought it up and I know you answered about the county, point 3: Pedestrian Connectivity.  As I reread it, because it was given to us tonight, are we all satisfied as a board with that?

Mr. Peter Daly responded no, I was just going to ask that question myself.  You realize, of course, with only one access from the sidewalk into the site – I think that’s kind of like putting too much risk.  There’s going to be points at those corners where people are just going to go across the landscaped area to get at the buildings closer to the drives in.  I’m wondering if the – Westchester Planning definitely identified something that we didn’t see.  It’s a good point because essentially you do need to have – it looks like you need to have some sort of access beyond just one point in the middle for pedestrians walking along because they’re going to cut through anyway.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the thought would be, if they cross at this crosswalk it’s hard to see from the other Cortlandt Town Center and they come over here, they have to go over to here to go up that…

Mr. Peter Daly stated to get to that same building that’s right there in front of them.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked why can’t that crosswalk be extended into the parking lot too?

Mr. Peter Daly responded exactly.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated or they can walk on the sidewalk.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but there’s no sidewalk going up into the center.  That’s the only pedestrian way into the center.

Mr. Matt Steinberg stated at that main intersection it’s hard to see but the darker line – there’s a retaining wall.  We have a grade change issue between the parking lot and meeting the existing Cortlandt Boulevard, obviously we can’t change where Cortlandt Boulevard is so – and in order to maintain the level parking lot -- the parking lot has to meet certain standards in order to be ADA accessible meaning from front to back from the stores and around all the store pads it has to maintain a certain grade…

Mr. Robert Foley asked so the darker perpendicular line is the small retaining wall to keep the grade?

Mr. Matt Steinberg responded right, it’s kind of behind those planter beds or sort of in front of the retaining walls.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it would be difficult to make a pedestrian walkthrough at any point.

Mr. Matt Steinberg responded I mean, this comment did come up, I believe during the SEQRA process as we’re in it and we’ve looked at that and it just – the most logical place where we could make the connection was that center where Cortlandt Boulevard was the closest in elevation to the parking lot.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and the county planners when they saw this before they wrote their memo, they saw what’s showing…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded this is what they saw and then, as was mentioned before, they really wanted the sidewalk to continue over here which the applicant has done and then their other comment was better pedestrian access directly into the center which is what you’re discussing now.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked it is actually impossible at any point along the front to create a little walkway or pathway into the – is that what we’re saying?  I’m not sure.

Mr. Matt Steinberg responded in order to fit a pathway at appropriate grades into that site…

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is it impossible to do that in one or two places other than the center or in addition to the center?

Mr. Matt Steinberg responded I will look at it again with our engineers.  I believe that we tried.  I’m not going to say that it’s impossible but to make it happen without extensive retaining walls or any switchbacks it would be very difficult.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated you would put a walkway on the main entrance road along the right side.  What is the grading like if we were to do it along the road so a pedestrian can enter where the cars enter actually, with a sidewalk of course, but enter in that area.  That’s a lot shorter than going all the way along Cortlandt Boulevard and going in to building D I guess it is over there.
Mr. Matt Steinberg responded right.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated except the sidewalk continued along the curve.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think that’s what Matt is saying is the grades don’t work.

Mr. Matt Steinberg stated the amount of width that we have and the distance, we’re just not able to make it up for a pedestrian sidewalk.  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated adjusting anything a little bit either way isn’t going to give you…

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked are you talking about going too much uphill for ADA?

Mr. Matt Steinberg responded that and part of it is just physically fitting it in and maintaining the parking spaces that we’ve been trying to maintain.

Mr. Robert Foley asked how does a person in a wheelchair, if they dare to cross Route 6, or Cortlandt Boulevard gain pedestrian access?

Mr. Matt Steinberg responded at that center connection.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the center works because it’s the flattest area.

Mr. Peter Daly asked how are they getting in the farthest west building, the same wheelchair-bound pedestrians?

Mr. Robert Foley responded this way – and then have to cross internally?

Mr. Matt Steinberg responded that one – right, we have crosswalks internally from the main building but not a separate connection from the [inaudible] outside.

Mr. Peter Daly stated this is really hypothetical but then again if they’re coming out from the McDonald’s crossing over, they’re going to have to go east a good ways, go in, come around.  That’s a heck of an awful lot making somebody walk around just to get to one building.  I don’t know what’s going to be in that building, but still, they’re not going to have that great an access to it.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I think you have to take another look at – they’ve brought up a good point on here about the single access point and no way of getting pedestrians in that area.

Mr. Matt Steinberg stated we can take another look.  There may be a possibility next to that building B which is the western most one, perhaps, now that we’ve extended the sidewalk down we might be able to get access at that end which also provides access to that separate – since that’s sort of a standalone and then ultimately that would also lead to access back into the main part of the center as well.  At least it would be a secondary…

Mr. Robert Foley stated do you think that the County (the normal process) they were just late, not late but further on in the process.  They really examined this…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that county letter is in response to the FEIS.  They had to get their comments back by November 27th just like you had to get it back so that’s just the normal referral to the county and it’s their comments and that went to the Town Board.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated we can meet with the applicant to discuss locations of some other points of access for pedestrians, making sure there’s ramps provided for wheelchair individuals and making sure that it follows a logical path to way find through the site.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that would be a good idea.

Mr. Robert Foley stated yes, because our whole point along that Route 6 frontage was safety, setbacks, safety, security for pedestrians along that sidewalk and now this other thing comes into play.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated frankly, we want to make sure that with all the landscaping that will be taking place to beautify the Boulevard and the property and to hide the cars.  We don’t want people making their own pathway to tearing up stuff so it might be a good thing…
Mr. Matt Steinberg stated we’d be happy to meet with staff and discuss some opportunities as a condition.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated also, talking about that letter.  I’m reading it for the first time tonight but they did make a comment that the FEIS disagreed with the county Planning Board policies which encourage a more comprehensive vision of East Main corridor.  I guess that’s further explained in the comments later on…

Mr. Robert Foley stated the last sentence of page 1.

Mr. Matt Steinberg stated right, and they made similar comments for the DEIS.  We addressed them in the FEIS.  They still have their opinion obviously, this is the board and the Town Board that have the approval authority.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated they hadn’t made one specific comment, they just made a general comment obviously…

Mr. Robert Foley asked does it fit well with the envisioned Cortlandt…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it could conceivably fit better with the envisioned Cortlandt but we do, we try to do the best we can.

Mr. Peter Daly stated really small point I’m going to bring up here is just that fence on the Lucs Lane site.  Currently, according to the plan it’s literally on the property line as shown…

Mr. Matt Steinberg responded part of it when we get into that site.  We obviously didn’t want to do any disturbance to locate a fence that’s not going in at this point.  

Mr. Peter Daly stated because that was the point we didn’t want it right up in their faces.

Mr. Matt Steinberg responded sure, and we understand that.  

Mr. Peter Daly stated something needs to be put on at least on the plan to that affect.

Mr. Matt Steinberg stated and we can add a note that will say it will be field located off the property line.  Our comments – we obviously didn’t want to push it too far back because in order to be a deterrent it has to be…

Mr. Peter Daly stated we realize that but also building a fence right in front of everything is just…

Mr. Matt Steinberg stated and there are some trees that are right on the property boundary so we would not want to disturb those.  We can add a note to the plan that says that.

Mr. Peter Daly stated yes, so we’ll make sure of that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other comments from the public or from the board?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we close the public hearing and have staff begin the arduous process of preparing a Resolution.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thanks a lot.  Very good.


*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS:
PB 4-14    a.
Application of Mongoose Inc. for the property of Mongoose Inc., Commercial Real Estate Asset Management Inc., and JPB Cortlandt Inc., for Preliminary Plat approval and Steep Slope, Wetland and Tree Removal permits for a 6 lot subdivision (5 building lots and 1 open space parcel) of a 128.8 acre parcel of property located on the south side of Maple Avenue adjourned on the east side of Dickerson Road and Hilltop Drive as shown on a 5 page set of drawings entitled “Subdivision of Abee Rose Situate in the Town of Cortlandt, Westchester County, NY” prepared by Badey & Watson Surveying and Engineering PC, latest revision dated July 20, 2015.
This item was removed from the agenda.
PB 9-15      b.
Application of the Hendrick Hudson Free Library for amended Site Development Plan approval and for a Parking Special Permit for a 1,200 sq. ft. addition to the existing building located at 185 Kings Ferry Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Amended Site Development Plan – Hendrick Hudson Library” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. dated October 15, 2015 and on a 4 page set of drawings entitled “Hendrick Hudson Free Library – Children’s Room Addition” prepared by Lothrop Associates, LLP dated October 16, 2015 (see prior PB 10-95).

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good evening.
Ms. Jill Davis stated I’m Jill Davis, director of the Hendrick Hudson Free Library.  We’re glad to be back.

Mr. Jim Lothrop stated I’m Jim Lothrop, Lothrop Associates, architects. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anything that you wish to discuss with us?

Ms. Jill Davis responded what we did was, I guess we received a memo with some questions and we submitted the information that was requested.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re aware of that…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think in your packets tonight, you have an email from the applicant’s engineer that explains the issue with respect to the parking Special Permit.  The main item in the review memo was that they needed to adjust their application which we actually did on the agenda saying that they were actually applying for a parking Special Permit and then there’s a lengthy narrative that needed to be submitted justifying why they should be granted this Special Permit, but based on analysis by the engineer which we concur with, they do not need the parking Special Permit.  However, I believe you are going to continue to show the 6 spaces on your site plan which I think is good.  We’ll note that on the plan that those 6 spaces are overflow parking.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated were not required but they’re there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated were not required, correct.  The other details were very minor.  They do show that the location for an interpretive signage.  I think there’s a plant comment or something like that but we believe this is ready for a public hearing.  I think you decided at the work session you need a site inspection but if you want to do a site inspection that would be January 3rd I believe.

Mr. Robert Foley stated kind of had it up in the air.  What did we decide?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I don’t think we decided to do one.  I think so many people are familiar with the building that we didn’t feel that we all needed to go and look at it.  Anybody who needs to refresh his or her memory can drive by, get out, walk around and look and I’m sure if there are any questions you’d be happy to answer.
Ms. Jill Davis responded absolutely.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it has been referred to our Architectural Advisory Council.  It just so happens the Chairman of our Architectural Advisory Council designed the original library or worked with Mr. Lothrop so he’s recused himself.  We haven’t gotten the comments back yet but I expect them to be fine.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we had at our work session decided we would schedule a public hearing for the next meeting and so we want to move forward with that.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion, Madame Chairwoman, to schedule a public hearing on this application for our January meeting.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I could have a Resolution waiting in case there’s no public comment if you want me to?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded why not?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated okay.


Ms. Jill Davis stated we appreciate that.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you so much.

Ms. Jill Davis stated thank you.

PB 3-09      c.
Application of Ryan Main LLC, c/o Finklestein-Morgan for Site Development Plan Approval and for Wetland, Steep Slope and Tree Removal permits for the construction of 56 residential units to replace the existing 56 units on a 19.3 acre site located on the south side of Route 6 and the west side of Regina Avenue as shown on a drawing entitled “Access Plan 11B” prepared by Cronin Engineering dated November 4, 2015 (see prior PB 26-96).

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated good evening.  For the record, Brad Schwartz from Zarin and Steinmetz.  We were here two months ago to reintroduce your board to this project.  As you referenced earlier was previously approved or at least SEQRA was completed a couple of years ago.  That plan had shown the access drive that’s now showing around the pond on the – there you go Chris, this was the previously approved plan with the access road along the south side of the pond and that was the iteration of the plan that was presented to your board back in October.  Since that time, as we explained in our submission letter, Cronin’s office has had some initial conversations with DEC regarding the permitting of that access drive and DEC had expressed a preference for potentially relocating that access drive to the north side of the pond, that there’d be fewer wetland impacts and DEC felt it would be an expedited and a more straightforward permitting process through its agency.  What we’re showing you tonight is the access drive relocated to the north side and it’s for your board’s consideration and review.  DEC has seen this drawing and has confirmed that does reflect what their preference is.  With your board’s concurrence I believe the plan would be to refer it back to staff so that your board’s wetland consultant and traffic consultant can review and provide your board with feedback.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one important thing is you’ll notice the connection up here where the Beer & Soda place was.  Unlike the previous version, which it showed the Beer & Soda place remaining, this version contemplates that maybe the Beer & Soda store won’t be there which I think is the direction they may be going and then the yellow was a location of where the road was going to connect and you can see it’s sort of been pushed back a little bit. The DOT we believe, and I think Anthony Russo has already taken a look at this but he needs to do it more formally is the farther back that can be, the better it is.  Those are the types of things – one of the reasons that we need to have Anthony take another look at this, make sure he signs off on it.

Mr. Robert Foley asked would he have already also looked with DOT about the new configuration of the new access road being so close to Route 6?  Would there be a buffer area?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked block headlights and whatever…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated there’s been an initial conversation between the town’s consultant AKRF and the New York State DOT and New York State DEC in regards to these two proposed layouts.  The layout as shown with the road closer to Route 6 at the northern end of the property would lend itself to some, what we call light trespass coming up and down the hill.  With two roads being so close together and being parallel, there are ways around that: fencing, buffering to avoid and mitigate those impacts, but that’s something we need AKRF to be a little bit more cognizant of and review in their formal evaluation of the alignment.

Mr. Peter Daly stated there’s a grade change though too as well which will probably help.

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes, there’s a little bit of a drop off from the sidewalk to the site and that, in combination with some of the improvements that need to be made with the Cortlandt Crossing application, has to all be evaluated which is why we’d like to review it and send it to AKRF to take a more formal look.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated Happy Holidays!  See you next year.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you so much, you too.



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS: 

PB 11-15    a.
Application of Demetri Vourliotis and Esidora Mazzei for a lot line adjustment between two lots located 194 Cortlandt Street and 186 Cortlandt Street as shown on a drawing entitled “Lot Line Adjustment Map prepared for Pietro & Esidora Mazzei & Demetri Vourliotis” prepared by Ward Carpenter Engineers, Inc. dated November 5, 2015.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good evening.
Mr. Matt Schmidt stated good evening, I’m Ed Schmitt the attorney for Ms. Mazzei.  We submitted what you have in front of you and if you have any questions you might have [inaudible].  I’ve been in touch with Chris Kehoe and I believe he’s prepared a draft Resolution.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we looked at this, I think it’s fairly reasonably or fairly straightforward lot line adjustment so there weren’t really any issues that we found connected to this.  Are we clear on everything here with respect to this?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded just lots do need to be merged.  We confirmed that and that’s just a simple process through the assessor’s office.  We have no other comments.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we do have a Resolution tonight for you.  I’m sure you’ll be happy about that.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked Chris, I have a quick question.  What’s the Planning Board document number for this, the Resolution says it’s 8 dash…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it’s 11-15.

Mr. Robert Foley asked was that handed out tonight?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked I need a motion.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair I’ll move that we adopt Resolution #21-15 granting the lot line adjustment.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and that’s the largest crowd we’ve had for a lot line adjustment.

Mr. Schmitt stated thank you very much.



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair, it’s 8:01 I move that we adjourn.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated hey Tom, happy birthday Thursday.  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated thank you.



*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, JANUARY 5, 2016
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